
  1 

 PUB  
NEWS  

Volume 36, Number 1  January 2012  

WHATôS INSIDE 

Presidentôs Perspective ........... 2 

Delegate Details ...................... 3 

Techno Minute ........................ 3 

Whatôs New Review ................ 5 

Recent Events ......................... 7 

Upcoming Events .................. 14 

Committee Announcements...16 

Other Announcements ....... ...21 

New Members ..................... ..25 

Chapter Leadership ............... 26 

U P C O M I N G  E V E N T S  

PACE AWARD  

RECIPIENT  

1997  

ǒ  

1998  

ǒ  

1999  

ǒ  

2000  

ǒ  

2001  

ǒ  

2002  

ǒ  

2003  

ǒ  

2004  

ǒ  

2005  

ǒ  

2006  

ǒ  

2007  

ǒ  

2008  

ǒ  

2009  

ǒ  

2010  

ǒ  

2011 !  

ñNational Incident Management System (NIMS) ï  
Introduction to Incident Command System (ICS 100)  

for Public Worksò   
Not  Just a Requirement, Our Friend, Our Future,  

Our Success! 
 
Speaker: Battalion Chief Ken Plante 

 
January 18th, 2012 @ DŀǊƻȊȊƻΩǎ wƛǎǘƻǊŀƴǘŜ 

See page 14 for details. 

2012 APWA Awards 
 

Itôs awards time...get your submissions ready! 

See page 16 for details. 

2012 Board of Directors 
 

List of board members and introduction to the two new members to the board - 
Jerry Johnson and Heidi Thummel! 

See page 21 for details. 

 
ñSustainability: A New Vision for Public Worksò 

 
Speaker: Julia Anastasio, APWA Director of Sustainability 

 
January 25th, 2012 @ Anita B Gorman Conservation  

Discovery Center 

See page 15 for details. 

Please note new contact information for Pub News articles,  
ideas, or comments:  

Shannon Jeffries - shannon.jeffries@cityofls.net 
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PRESIDENTõS PERSPECTIVE  
 F R O M  D E N A  M E Z G E R 

Happy New Year to All! 

 

It is hard to believe it is already 2012 and the start of my year to write this column for Pub News. I want to 
start out by thanking everyone who made 2011 a great success for our chapter as well as all those who 
have volunteered to continue these efforts throughout the coming year.   
 
This past year was a very productive year. In 2011 we completed or implemented a number of the 
objectives identified in the chapterôs strategic plan including: 
 
¶ Combining a number of committee functions to streamline the coordination of committee activities 
¶ Updating the Chapter Leadership Manual (available on the chapter website) 
¶ Developing a plan for promoting public works careers to students and forming a permanent K-12 Student Outreach 

Committee to carry on these activities 
¶ Working on a plan to increase participation of members in the operations sector 
¶ Adding a new Pub News feature, the ñWhatôs New Review,ò highlighting information on products, projects or initiatives that 

could be of value to other chapter members 
 

In addition to work on the strategic plan, the chapterôs first Public Works Institute class on supervision basics was held October 31st 
through November 2nd in Olathe, Kansas. The session was attended by 16 operations staff members from around the metro. The 
second class is planned for the coming year. A special thank you goes to Joel Riggs who brought this initiative to fruition. (See page  

7 for an article regarding PWI.) 

In 2012 we will continue efforts toward implementation of the strategic plan.  Toward that end we will: 

 
¶ Need lots of help from our members for the K-12 Student Outreach Committee activities. 
¶ Develop an advocacy action plan to educate the public, including elected officials, in terms of what Public Works is and 

does, the issues facing the PW sector, and how that affects them. 
¶ Work with national APWA to coordinate mentoring efforts. The implementation of the Donald C. Stone Center on a national 

level appears to dovetail into our mentoring objective. 
¶ Continue to identify new ways for operations, fleet, traffic, vendors, contractors, and watershed staff to get more involved in 

chapter activities. 
¶ Continue to increase avenues of communication such as social media. 
¶ Contact agencies that have reduced membership in recent years to identify issues, concerns, and ways to make APWA 

membership valuable to that agency . 
 
One of the major ways the chapter has been of value to members in the past has been the development and maintenance of 
standards and specifications. In recent years we have not put much effort into keeping these documents updated and responsive to 
the needs of our agencies. Therefore, the major new initiative that we will begin this coming year is determining the future of standard 
documents. The Standards & Specifications Committee, chaired by Leon Staab, will be tasked with:  
 
¶ Obtaining feedback from metro agencies of all sizes regarding current use of the APWA design criteria and construction 

specifications 
¶ Identifying issues, problems, and concerns about the documents, and 
¶ Developing an action plan and making recommendations to the Executive Committee regarding the future of the chapter 

standards 
 

Anyone who would like to participate in this effort, please contact Leon Staab or me. 
 
In closing, I want to say thank you for the opportunity to serve as chapter president. I also want to say thanks again to everyone who 
makes this chapter work, especially Tom Rottinghaus for his leadership this past year as president: Jerry Johnson, outgoing past-
president; and Steve Hansen, outgoing Executive Committee member/treasurer. I look forward to working with everyone in 2012 and 
hope to see you at upcoming events! 
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Continued on Page 4 

T E C H N O  M I N U T E  
F R O M  M I K E  R O S S 

If you can still remember the emotions surrounding being eight years old on Christmas Eve and waiting    
anxiously for Christmas Day to arrive, you will appreciate the timeline for the adoption of the federal          
Accessibility Guidelines for Pedestrian Facilities in the Public Right-of-Way, or PROWAG. You may be old 
enough to remember the passage of the Americans with Disability Act in 1990 that, among other things,     
required public works agencies to build sidewalk ramps and accessible sidewalks in public rights of way. In 
1990 we were told to make the building accessibility guidelines (ADAAG) work as best we could within the 
public right of way, recognizing that street grades could not be controlled as well as those within building 
sites. We were also told that a set of guidelines tailored for pedestrian facilities within public rights-of-way 
would be forthcoming. In October of 1999 the Access Board formed the Public Rights-of-Way Access       
Advisory Committee to help develop guidelines for public rights-of-way. Our very own Michele Ohmes served 
as one of the committee members. Their report, ñBuilding a True Communityò, was published in January of 2001. In 2004, a set of 
draft guidelines based on the work of the committee was published, comments were requested from the public, and the Office of  
Management and Budget was tasked with determining the cost of implementing the law. Thousands of comments were received for 
consideration and incorporation into the final guidelines. The KC Metro Chapter provided comments prepared by the committee 
formed to update Section 2300 of our specifications which, among other things, includes specifications for sidewalks and ramps. 
 
On July 26th, 2011 the Access Board released another set of draft guidelines and again asked for public comment. The December 5th, 
2011 deadline for those comments has now been extended to February 2nd, 2012. Our Chapter President Dena Mezger is working to 
convene a committee to write a comment letter representing the KC Metro Chapter before this new deadline. Peter King has already 
commented on behalf of APWA National, the Transportation Technical Committee and other members. I would encourage all of you 

to comment, or at least send your concerns to Dena or me for inclusion in the committee comments. 

I have read dozens of the comments already submitted, and nearly all are opposed to the requirement requiring pedestrian signals at 

all legs on multi-lane roundabouts. An advocate from the disabled community asks that the board ñbe strongò in resisting this  

D E L E G A T E  D E T A I L S  

F R O M  J O E  J O H N S O N 
I am writing this as we bring 2011 to a close and begin another year.  
 
As we start 2012, APWA National will be posting Committee positions for the upcoming year. All available committees,  
councils and task force positions that will be appointed in 2012-2013 will be posted on January 3rd, 2012. If you have any 
questions you can contact Cindy Long at clong@apwa.net or (816) 595-5220. You can also log on to Nationalôs web site at 
www.apwa.net and click on the link ñBe Involvedò at the top of the page. National is also looking for volunteers to serve on 
one of its many committees being formed under the Institute for Sustainable Infrastructure. If you are interested in          
volunteering at the National Level, I encourage you to check this out.  
 

National is also finalizing plans for several of its conferences this year.  

¶ 2012 Snow Conference in Milwaukee, Wisconsin April 29th ï May 2nd. 
¶ 2012 Sustainability Conference in Pittsburg, Pennsylvania June 25th ï 27th. 
¶ APWA National Congress in Anaheim, California August 26th -29th. 
 
If interested in any of these you can go online at www.apwa.net to check out the conference and register.  

 

Here at home, the Chapterôs many committees continue working on bringing informational topics for the monthly chapter lunches, developing   
educational venues for all areas of public works, and hosting events throughout the year.  
 
On a regional level, Chuck Williams and I will work to attend many of our neighboring Chapterôs spring and fall conferences giving us the          
opportunity to see what other Chapters are doing. Chuck and I will also attend the two delegate meetings, the Regional meeting held this year in 
Canada and the House of Delegate during Congress.  
 

Finally, I encourage all members to volunteer their time with the Chapter; we have many committees that touch on every aspect of Public Works. It 

is a great way to get involved with the Chapter and work with your peers. Check out the list of committees included in the Pub News.  

http://www.access-board.gov/prowac/commrept/index.htm
http://www.access-board.gov/prowac/nprm.htm
http://kcmetro.apwa.net/download/84AEE983-BFD7-4F45-9415-C7C04635AC54
mailto:dena.mezger@cityofls.net
mailto:michael.ross@opkansas.org
mailto:clong@apwa.net
http://www.apwa.net
http://www.apwa.net
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opposition. Traffic engineers seem to be universally and vehemently opposed to a requirement that will eliminate new multi-lane 
roundabouts and remove our ability to overlay existing ones. 

 
I recently encountered a construction crew installing new sidewalks around a facility owned by one of our area 
cities. The walk abutted a retaining wall and by a considerable margin exceeded the allowable 2 percent cross 
slope. I come across violations of ADA requirements in new construction in many areas. Sadly, my daughter 
Molly, who was 8 years old when I enlisted her help in photographing issues that the Section 2300 committee 
was working on, can still look at sidewalks and curb ramps and tell me how they SHOULD have been          
constructed to be ADA compliant. I would trust her (now 15) to be able to lay out more compliant sidewalks and 
ramps than many of the construction crews that continue to build them. The maximum allowable cross-slope 
along a pedestrian access route was 2% in 1990, is 2% in the 2011 draft guidelines and has been 2% in every 
version between. Why we can not build these correctly remains a mystery to me. 
 

The late Michael A. Whipple, who was the access coordinator for Sacramento, California, developed the concept of designing by 
ñelements.ò He suggested that each element of the pedestrian access route should be individually defined and specified. These    
elements can be combined in any order to provide a pedestrian access system. Fundamental elements include ramps, landings,   
detectable warning panels and sidewalks. Landings are places where you turn a wheelchair and must be flat in both directions. 
Ramps are used to change elevation, can have a longitudinal slope of between 5 and 8.33% and a transverse slope no more than 
2%. You get the idea. Rather than trying to fit a predefined system into every situation, designing by elements allows the appropriate 
elements to be arranged in whatever combination best fits a given situation. His concept was brilliant in its simplicity. Our 2300    
Committee incorporated this concept in our drawings and recommended that each element be dimensioned including spot elevations 
at corners to show slopes. All too often, we try to use a generalized standard detail and expect the contractor and inspector to design 
the ramp while the concrete is in route. 
 
At some point during 2011, a workshop discussed the 2010 ADA Standards for Accessible Design and left many in the audience with 
the impression that detectable warnings (truncated domes) had been eliminated. THIS IS NOT TRUE in the public right of way. While 
the standard is still in draft form, public rights-of-way will be governed by the Accessibility Guidelines for Pedestrian Facilities in the 
Public Right-of-Way. Detectable warnings have been largely eliminated on private development sites and at the intersections of    
sidewalks and private driveways within the public right-of-way. I asked the Access Board to clarify whether detectable warnings would 
be required for the intersections of private streets. Melissa Anderson, an engineer and staff member of the US Access board,        
responded:  
 
 ñWhile streets in private developments are not covered directly by the guidelines, several things should be considered in 
 providing accessibility. Many times these streets are eventually given over to a government agency that must meet the    
 requirements and the detectable warnings and other accessibility requirements would likely have to be met at that time. Also, 
 the intent of the guidelines is to provide safe and accessible pedestrian facilities, which should be a goal of private           
 developments as well.ò  
 
Incidentally, the US Access-Board (http://access-board.gov) is a great resource that too few of us utilize. Their role includes providing 
technical assistance and training to agencies sorting through the many accessibility issues. I have found them to be helpful and very 
responsive to questions regarding accessibility issues.  
 
Now that we are on the brink of having guidelines tailored for rights-of-way, this might be a good time to dust off the transition plan 
that you prepared back in 1993 (and which is a requirement of the law), review how the changes in the law have impacted it and then 
perform an update. Several years ago, Overland Park hired Michele Ohmes to help us in developing a supplement to our transition 
plan that looked at accessibility in our downtown area. That study provided us with a complete inventory of access issues, helped us 
resolve several parking issues, and identified a number of problems that we have or will fix with major maintenance or redevelopment 
projects. 
 
If you were an eight year-old wheelchair user when your congressman first promised you access along public streets, you would now 
be 32 and you would have an opportunity to comment on what may become law later this year or next. Your access would have    
improved significantly, but there are many areas that you will not be able to access. By the time that this new law is accepted by all of 
us, and we rebuild all of our intersections to provide the accessibility that the law envisioned, you or your children may be drawing 
Social Security (if Social Security survives well into the 21st Century).  

Techno Minute, Continued from Page 3 

http://access-board.gov
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WHATõS NEW REVIEW 

The City of Kansas City, Missouri encompasses 318 square miles in parts of Cass, Clay, Jackson, and Platte Counties. The City has 
approximately 6,400 lane miles of pavement surface. 2,400 lane miles are on the primary and arterial streets that connect     
neighborhoods and accommodate cross-town traffic. Primary and arterial streets are plowed from curb-to-curb and receive heavier 
salting than residential streets. In residential areas, there are approximately 4,000 lane miles of streets. The crews assigned to      
residential snow plows strive to provide a passable lane in residential areas. A passable lane may have snow-pack, but is still       
considered passable. When conditions allow, the passable lane is widened. At the start of a winter weather event, a single 2,000 mile 
centerline is plowed on residential streets. As widening is possible, crews strive to clear as much of the 4,000 lane miles as is       
reasonably possible. In residential areas, plows apply salt and sand to hills, curves, intersections and known slick spots. When fully 
staffed, the Public Works, Parks and Recreation and Water Services Department's have approximately 250 vehicles on City Streets. 
Of these, about 67 are pick-up trucks assigned to residential routes. 
 
The Public Works Department needed a way to track the progress of snow plowing operations. In the spring of 2010, we began the 
process of deploying an AVL (Automatic Vehicle Location) and GPS (Global Positioning System) on the fleet of snow vehicles. The 
Cityôs Information Technology Department (ITD) requested this new system be generic enough to be used by other city departmentôs 
vehicles as well but also flexible to adapt to specific needs of each department. The Cityôs General Services Department advertised 
the Request for Proposals for this system and six vendors responded. Three of these vendors were interviewed. Location            
Technologies Inc., a local vendor from Parkville, Missouri was selected. The system for the Public Works snow fleet includes an AVL 
modem in all vehicles, plow up/down sensor in all vehicles, and an on-board personal computer (behind the seat) with a nine inch 
monitor for the residential pickup trucks. The vehicles with the on-board computer and monitor have the ability to display maps and 
vehicle location typical to a Garmin GPS unit.   
 
Phase one of the implementation was for the 67 pick-up trucks assigned to the residential routes. The goal was to have the system 
installed in all vehicles by December 31st, 2010. This goal was achieved. Phase two of the implementation was for the remaining large 
CDL (Commercial Driverôs License) vehicles which plow the primary and arterial streets. These included 250 plus vehicles from the 
Public Works, Water Services, and Parks and Recreation Departments. Installation on these vehicles began in spring of 2011 and 
was completed in October of 2011.   
 

The application for monitoring the fleet is 

a web-based secured system which is 

accessed through Microsoft Internet  

Explorer. The city is currently contracting 

with the vendor for web-hosting. In the 

future, the city will host the application 

internally. There are two software      

applications for the system. The first is 

called NavigoExplorer (Figure 1). 

NavigoExplorer is a real-time application 

to show the current location of trucks. 

Any truck can be queried as to their   

current location and the map will zoom to 

that location. Current speed and direction 

is also given. Users also have the option 

of showing the previous 24 hours of  

activity by vehicle location in the       

NavigoExplorer application.         

        Figure 1 - Screenshot of NavigoExplorer 

The City of Kansas City, Missouri Public Works AVL-GPS Fleet Monitor 

Submitted by: Tom Degenhardt, P.E., R.L.S. - Assistant City Engineer - Kansas City, Missouri Public Works 

Continued on Page 6 
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During snow operations, NavigoExplorer will show whether or not an AVL equipped city snow vehicle has been down a particular 
street with the plow in the down position. The street centerline segment will change from white for no plow activity, to orange for snow 
plow activity within the last 8 hours, to blue for snow plow activity between 8 and 16 hours, and red for snow plow activity for longer 
than 16 hours. NavigoExplorer is used by internal city staff only. However, ITD has developed a citizen portal to the map which     
includes the ability to query for an address and show the centerline colors described above (Figure 2). The citizen portal will not show 
the live locations of the vehicles. 
 

Figure 2 - Screenshot of Citizen Portal Map 
 
The second software for the system is called NavigoReports. NavigoReports is a web based application for querying historic data. 
Every AVL vehicle transmits its location every twenty seconds via modem back to the servers. This data is archived and can be    
retrieved through NavigoReports. Any vehicle or groups of vehicles history can be retrieved for up to one year. Once retrieved, the 
data can be exported to an ESRI ArcGIS shapefile or Google Earth.   
 
The AVL system proved to be very useful for the snow events of 2011. Daily activity maps were exported from NavigoReports and 
made available to the residential drivers to check their coverage and to look for missed streets. Public Works management staff used 
these reports to answer 3-1-1 inquiries about missed streets and with the legal department for damage claims from snow plows. 
 

Future enhancements will include the ability to place ñfencesò around areas such as the city limits and have email notifications if a 

vehicle crosses the fence. Another enhancement includes the ability for a driver to simply push a button in their truck to identify and 

map the location of a street plate, pot hole, water line break, illegal dump site, or anything else which requires action by the city. 

Whatõs New Review, Continued from Page 5 

WHOõS NEXT?!? 
 
Have an idea for an article for the óWhatôs New Reviewô? Want to feature your project, new process, or 
product? Contact Shannon Jeffries at shannon.jeffries@cityofls.net or 816.969.1821 for submittal        
information. 

mailto:shannon.jeffries@cityofls.net
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On October 30th, 2011 the KC Metro Chapter initiated our own Public Works  
Institute (PWI) aimed at improving the managerial and supervisory skills of our 
members. An institute is an educational/training program offered by APWA 
through individual chapters concentrating on management and leadership     
professional development. The Public Works Supervision Essentials, module 
one of four, was attended by 16 individuals from the metro area. This marks the 
first of four, three-day training classes focused on the education and training of 
our field and maintenance personnel to improve their skills as a manager. The 
KC Metro PWI was developed in conjunction with the goals and objectives of 
APWA national requirements and thus the PWI curriculum was submitted to  
National for approval and recognition as an approved institute. Once complete, 
the KC Metro Chapter will have one of thirteen nationally approved institutes in 

                 the country. 
 
 
For our initial institute class the KC Metro Chapter utilized the services of Mr. 
John Ostrowski as the lead facilitator. John has been involved in the            
development of several PWIôs across the country and has published the only 
book available on how to  establish an institute. In August 2011, John held an 
instructor training class for individuals interested in volunteering to teach one of 
ninety classes offered as part of the instituteôs diverse class list. For the initial 
classes the Chapter had seven instructors volunteer to teach. I would like to 
thank Larry Frevert, Dena Mezger, Bill Ramsey, Chuck Williams, Patty        
Gentrup, and Monty Zimmerman for volunteering to teach, and Dennis 
Randolph for his assistance with the national approval process. I would also 
like to give special thanks to the City of Olathe, Ron Norris, and Rebecca 
Bilderback for allowing the PWI classes to be held at the Cityôs training facility. 
 
 
As we look to the 2012 calendar, we are working to develop at least one and possibly two classes in the coming year. If you are    
interested in attending the second class in the series or thinking about enrolling in the initial class please contact Joel Riggs at 
jriggs@skw-inc.com or 913-888-7800. 

KC Metro Public Works Institute 

R E C E N T  E V E N T S  

mailto:jriggs@skw-inc.com

